Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

May 11th, 2019 10:00 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance:

· Bill Biedenbach – President
· Tom Wall - Vice President (on phone)
· Jim Greene – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary (on phone)
· Deb Malone – Director at large
Owners in attendance:  Brian Goymour (301) on phone; Mark Maler (502) on phone, Bill Dunn (203), Donna Schuiteman (105), Beth Corso (101), Tania Torruella (504), Paul Bryan (506) 

Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting and per the Florida Statute.  (For board meetings where special assessments are considered.)
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:00a.m. E.S.T.
Approval of Minutes

**Motion to dispense with reading the minutes of the last three board meetings was made by Jim Greene and seconded by Deb Malone and carried unanimously. 
Treasurer’s Report 

· Currently running around $10,000 under budget for the year through April
· Nothing else of concern at this time.   
Manager’s Report 
· Unit 403 has had new sliders installed with one unit (#506) has new windows/slider on order and waiting on them to come in with a mid-June ETA. 
· Three inspections since last meeting

· Giles electrical system for fire system inspected

· Elevator has been inspected by the state

· Pool has had the state inspection

· All passed inspection

· New AC straps have arrived and should be all installed by June 1st. 
· Advanced Air issues

· Tech people were pushing to a salesman approach model and it wasn’t being received well. 

· They will be changing to a consultative approach going forward. 

· Discussed possibility of having Advanced Air handle the regular blowing out of the drain lines on the AC units. 

· Once or twice a year

· Cost of $12/unit

· Kirk will supply details when plan is finalized
· AC Covers

· Stainless covers were installed without stainless screws.

· Exploring a different bracket system that utilizes wing nuts

· All stainless

· Kirk has had them work on a solution at his personal expense

· The board believes this expense should be covered by the HOA. 

· Discussed with Wiginton regarding fire extinguisher replacement/recertification

· Existing solution not up to par

· Wiginton will put together a proposal for us. 

Old Business
· Spectrum/Sky Fy update from Tom Wall

· Issue with one unit not paying their bill starting in January

· Spectrum will go after the individual owner to resolve

· SkyFy continues to send us bills and we continue to instruct them to contact our lawyer.

· Proposal to move the recycling area for the bins. 

· Currently units 101 and 106 have to deal with the bins and resulting noise and clutter problem

· Would like to move the bins to the area over by the blue bench on the Southwest lawn. 

· Want to combine this work with improving the walkway to the tennis court. 

· Two estimates have been provided for this work with one coming in at $23,400

· This included ripping out and replacing the walkway to the tennis court as well as pavers for the recycling area.

· One estimate for $7,150 which was more of a superficial aesthetic upgrade to the walkway and a concrete pad for the recycle area

· Did not include fencing

· Bill Biedenbach informed the board that the city is considering eliminating recycling pickup

· Issues with recycling not having anyone to accept it. 
· He recommends waiting until the city makes a final decision

· Other option is to have the city take away the bins and cease recycling at the Watermark. 

· There were several opinions shared that perhaps just taking them out makes the most sense at this time
Motion made by Jim Greene to remove the recycling bins completely, Deb Malone seconded.  Motion was carried by a 4 to 1 vote.
· Tom Wall brought up that if all recycling is now going into the normal garbage that we should contact the garbage company for additional pickups each week. 
· Having proof of individual unit insurance on record in the office discussion.

· There are liability issues if a unit isn’t properly insured

· This would protect the HOA.

· Common practice at most condo complexes.

Motion made by Jim Greene that going forward owners are required to forward (or have their insurance company forward) proof of insurance on an annual basis.  Deb Malone seconded.  Carried unanimously.
· Repairing/replacing 1st floor walkways and portico update

· We have already approved a bid from CTI for $14004 to do this work.

· Was determined that we should wait to know the paint color scheme that we decide on and then the work can commence. 
· Tania interjected that she had people supplying bids for this work as well despite the fact that we have already approved the work from CTI.   

· Tom Wall submitted that we have already approved and worked with CTI to get on the schedule to have this work done and he wasn’t comfortable accepting other bids after the fact. 
· Question was raised regarding what the coating is on the accepted bid

· It will be an acrylic coating similar to service center garages. 

· Contractor has assured us that any pooling of water will much improved over what is currently the case.
· No guarantees that no pooling will take place due to sloping issues particularly near the elevator. 

· Entryway/elevator and possible tennis court improvement discussion

· Recommendation to hold off on any work on the elevator until after the other work on the building is done.

· Deb Malone brought up that she thinks we should have firms quotes on the elevator work in hand so that we can be ready when it’s time to fund and execute the work. 

· There are two bids currently in progress

· We will have a deadline of the next board meeting to have finalized quotes. 

· Building repairs/painting scope cost and timing discussion

· R&J is scheduled to come to the Watermark to begin work October 1st with a deadline for completion the last week of December.

· Board has recommended that we go to a 5-year painting/maintenance schedule to try and eliminate or postpone any major repairs necessary. 
· The Paint color committee has supplied four color options and we will use ranked choice voting to determine. 

· There was a discussion regarding timing of the walkway/portico work vs. the work on the painting/repairs of the building

· Bill Biedenbach will follow up on this to work with the contractors to determine the correct course of action

· If the work on the walkways comes first, we will need the have a paint color decision before that. 

· Paint color committee recommendations. There was substantial discussion on this. (I am summarizing the discussion here)
· A question was raised regarding the four colors that the paint committee submitted.
· Apparently, there were some minor tweaks made to a couple of the submissions after the paint committee had submitted their four choices to the board on 4-26. 

· Also, on the submissions there was a recommendation that with some of the lighter colors that if approved we plan on a regular pressure washing regimen to keep it clean.  The question was where did that recommendation originate. 

· There was also a fifth “default” option included in the latest submission to the board and there was a question as to what this is as we’ve always said the we should have four options only. 

· Bill Dunn (the paint color committee chairperson) explained the following:

· Between the selection of the final four and when the final four go out to the owners, there has always been a fine-tuning timetable.   (there are numerous different surfaces that need to have color schemes applied).

· There were a couple of adjustments made to change shades of existing colors and members of the paint color committee were not in agreement with these and some hadn’t seen them so weren’t able to comment. 

·  The default option was simply to show the existing colors in the event that we can’t reach an agreement on a color change.

· It was pointed out that the ownership has already voted by a 2/3 majority that they want a color change, so the default is not necessary. 

· One recommendation was to have the paint committee go back and finalize the four options within a week making sure any tweaks were taken into consideration. 
· After more discussion a motion was made

Motion made by Jim Greene and seconded by Tom Wall to pass the four-color schemes originally sent to the board on 4-26 out to the ownership for a ranked choice vote.  This is with the understanding that the color scheme voted on is for the entire building.  Motion carried unanimously. 

· We are wanting to use ranked choice voting and there was much discussion about how to proceed with this type of voting. 

· One faction believes that we do the type of ranked choice voting in which everyone votes and if there isn’t a majority on the first pass then the color option with the fewest votes is eliminated and any person who had that as their first choice will now have their second choice as their first choice and so on until one option has 51+% of the total vote of owners. 
· Another faction would like to have the vote to narrow the choice to two options and then we will paint those two options on the backside of the garages for people to see in real life and then after a predetermined amount of time a final vote will take place to pick the winner. 

Motion made by Deb Malone seconded by Ron Laramy to go forward with the second option of ranked choice voting above to narrow the choices to two options (unless one option garners 51+% of the vote on the first vote in which case we will have a winner). Once those two options are known we will paint samples of those two remaining color options on the backside of one of the garage buildings by July 15th for owners to look at.  The ranked choice voting materials will be sent out with a proposed July 1st return deadline.  The motion passed with a 3 to 2 majority.  Tom Wall and Jim Greene were no votes. 
· Pool gate replacement status
· Gate companies are busy, and replacement may take a while.  In the meantime, Kirk is talking to someone about reconditioning the existing gate.
· The board recommends going forward with exploring this option. 

· Moving shower/foot washer to outside of the pool area status

· We still don’t know where the water shutoff is for the pool house, so this is on hold until that is determined. 

· Kirk said he was hoping to start looking for the water lines and any shutoff possibly within the next week or so
· Proposed landscaping around pool house status

· No bids are in place as yet and this too will come after the water shut off situation is rectified. 

· Pool furniture repairs/replacement status

· We have replaced all six large tables

· Have replaced eight small tables

· Continuing the re-strapping and/or repairing the chairs

· Still six to ten to be done and will be done over time. 

· Replaced a broken base

· Repaired an umbrella which was damaged in a storm

New Business

· Rules and Regulations and FAQ document updates

· Need to re-approve these documents on an annual basis

· Was done last May

· Should only need some minor adjustments 

· We will delay this discussion until the next board meeting

· Discuss proposed updates to unit 103 (Managers unit)

· This unit is quite dated and at time serves as the “face” of the Watermark building when prospective tenants are looking at our building. 

· We have quotes for the following

· New shower in master bath

· Quote of $3,150 but $500 of that was for a shower door which isn’t needed.

· New vanities in both baths 

· quote $3,250

· New kitchen cabinets

· Quote $12,096

· Total of these proposed improvements is $17,996

Motion made by Jim Greene to authorize the improvements to unit #103.  Seconded by Deb Malone.  Carried unanimously
· Tennis court improvement discussion

· Much discussion about the best go forward plan here.

· Bill Biedenbach would like to test using crack sealer to see if this would work to help repair the cracks in the current court.

· We believe there are a few poles that need to be replaced. 
· Tania said that she had a full proposal to repair and paint the court and add pickleball lines etc. and Bill said to bring him any recommendation from the people she has been talking to and we will discuss at the next board meeting. 

· Determining the go forward plan for total scope of all maintenance / repairs needed and the assessment needs for funding.  These all fall into the category of maintenance. 
· Building repairs / painting scope, cost and timing
· We have received a bid for building repairs and painting

· $78,650 for paint the entire building

· $14,800 to paint the aluminum railings

· We believe that only the stairwell railings need painting on floors 1 – 3.  This would only cost $900

· $46,650 to paint balconies and walkway decks

· This is a 3-coat process which costs more

· Assuming 15% of the cost of painting to cover any necessary repairs, which would come to $11,800
· Unit 103 updates

· Authorized quote of 17,996

· 1st floor walkways and portico repairs

· Authorized quote of $14,004

· Repair the path to the tennis courts

· Current quote is $7,150 but that included the moving of the recycling area. (We will get an updated quote for just the path.)
· Air conditioning straps and strapping

· Authorized quote of $1,800
· Don’t expect funds to be needed until the fall

· Question was raised concerning any downside to carrying over assessment funds.

· We are carrying over a little over $7000 from last year. 

· No downside to having to carry over some funds from year to year. 
· Tennis courts, elevator improvements and entryway beautification are still on the agenda, and we need to get firm quotes on all of these items. 
· Deb recommends doing the tennis courts sooner than later. 

Motion made by Jim Greene, seconded by Tom Wall to have an assessment of $5,600 to cover all anticipated maintenance costs payable on the following schedule:


$2000 due August 1st.  

$2000 due October 1st.  

$1600 due December 1st
Carried unanimously 

· A full accounting of anticipated costs will be supplied with the official assessment notification.
Open Discussion
· Tom Wall asked to repeat to owners that the board has asked that all unit owners should be using known, certified and approved contractors for work on their units. 
· This is especially an issue when dealing with electrical and plumbing issues that can affect the whole building.
· If in doubt, please contact the managers to make sure the contractors are authorized.  (a list of authorized contractors will be attached to this mailing)
· The managers are looking for guidance on how to handle unauthorized /uncertified/unlicensed contractors arriving to do work on the building. 
· Managers are authorized to ask any unknown contractors to supply their certifications/licenses
· If they can’t prove documentation the recommendation is to contact the owner if they are on the premises immediately.
· If the owner isn’t on the premises the managers are authorized to challenge the non-approved contractor and use reasonable effort to stop the work.
· If that fails, the situation should be documented and shared with the board.
· Question came up about door colors.
· The plan is to keep the doors blue no matter what color scheme is chosen for the building.  
Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made.  Meeting was adjourned at 12:43 p.m. EST

Next board meeting is currently TBD
